
My Dear Fellow Residents; 

Where did the month of 
February go?  Wow, this year 

is really flying by.  We have 
received copious amounts of 
snow, which we are truly 
grateful for.  Shortly, 
springtime will begin.  
Actually, the two wettest 
months in the State of Utah are 
March and April.  We could be 
in for a really big runoff this 
coming spring--depending on 
how quickly springtime 
temperatures warm up.  Please 
know that we are in the 
planning stages of 
discussing ,with our public 
works department, how to 

handle a high-water year with 
regard to flood control and 
mitigation.  We will have to 
watch carefully how this spring 
develops.  As of the writing of 
this message to you (2-23-2023) 
our mountains to the east of 
Ephraim are sitting at 
158% of normal.   

The cost of power is a 
major concern to the 
city right now.  In the 
month of December 
our power bill 
exceeded the normal 
cost by $192,000 
dollars.  The power bill 
for the month of September and 
January was similar.  The reason 
for this is that the expense of 

purchasing power from 
the open energy pool 
has skyrocketed. This is 
due to the policies of 
the current 
administration and 
some local variables 
out of our control.  
Normally we pay 
around 61 dollars per 
megawatt hour for 
power.  In December 
that price went to 
nearly 281 dollars on 

the open pool market.  All the 
communities that are a part of 
IPA (Intermountain Power 
Association) have been hit with 
huge price increases which has 
hit rural Utah particularly hard 
and hereôs the reason:  

We normally draw from two 
cheap power sources: The 
Colorado River Power Project 
and local coal generated power 
plants--these are our cheapest 
and usually most dependable 
power resources.  The low water 
levels of Lake Powell have 
caused our power supply, 
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coming from that source, to be 
cut by 70%.  The coal feeding 
Hunter power plant has been 
severely limited due to the fire 
inside the Lila Canyon Coal 
Mine.  In order to meet 
demands for later this season, 

especially as it begins to warm 
up this summer, Hunter power 
plant is having to stock pile 
coal to meet those demands and 
is only offering us limited 
power right now.  In addition, 
coal from the state of Utah is 
being sold to Asian markets 
(China and India) and our 
natural gas is being sold to 
Europe to make up for what is 
happening in that region of the 
world with the war between 
Russia and Ukraine.  We are 
caught in a 

Mayor John Scott 
Call or text 435-851-6101 

Upcoming City Meetings:  

¶ City Council Meeting                                                
March 1, 2023 6:00 p.m.           

¶ Planning & Zoning Meeting                      
March 8, 2023 6:00 p.m. (Canceled)         

¶ City Council Meeting                                   
March 15, 2023 6:00 p.m.     

¶ Planning & Zoning Meeting              
March 22, 2023 6:00 p.m. (Training) 

Continued on Page 4
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A Message from Our Council 
Lloyd Stevens 

Itôs February 25th and it seems 
like winter may never be over. 
As of mid February we were at 
approximately 150% of water 
average on the mountain. With 
more storms to come, the 
following water year is looking 
promising. I am very happy for 
the moisture that we have 
received because it is much 
needed. I hope that as the spring 
days approach, they will bring 

slow warm up that will gradually melt the snow and 
bring us longer, warmer days. 

This past winter has been extremely hard on the 
electrical power supply throughout the United 
States. Ephraim and many places in Utah are no 
exceptions to the power shortages. To provide you 
with some background regarding the power 
shortage, I want to tell you where the power we use 
is generated. UAMPS, the Utah Associated 
Municipal Power System, gets its power from nine 
different power generating projects. Power comes 
from many different sources including: coal fired 
plants, solar power, wind power, hydro power and 
natural gas power plants. UAMPS provides 
wholesale electric to community owned power 
systems throughout the Intermountain West. The 

UAMPS power system community is comprised of 50 
members, including larger cities (Logan, Midvale, 
Hurricane, St. George ) and many smaller cities 
(Ephraim, Spring City, Mt Pleasant, Fairview ). 
Ephraim City is a member of UAMPS. 

In our homes we do not notice the shortage of power 
because Ephraim can purchase power from UAMPS 
when we are unable to produce it. When Ephraimôs 
resources are short, and we approach UAMPS, they 
will buy power on the open market. However, the 
supply of power produced within the system has hit 
an all time low this winter. Coal fired plants were 
either shut down or are in the process of shutting 
down. Hydro power from the Glen Canyon project is 
at an all time low, producing only 25% of its 
potential. Solar farms have not been getting the 
sunshine to produce at full potential. There is not 
enough power being produced to fill the needs in 
Ephraim or across the United States. 

This winter, for a few months, Ephraim City was 
paying 2.5 times more for power than you and I are 
paying for the same power. As of this month, the City 
of Ephraim has paid more than $500,000 for power 
than what was generated by our power bills that are 
paid by Ephraim residents. This shortfall of power 
income has put a big drain on the Ephraim power 
reserve fund. 

Last month, Ephraim City received an 
interesting gift for the senior center. We 
were given a white three-ring binder that 
contained pages and pages of the Ephraim 
Senior Citizens Centerôs history compiled 
by Carolyn Tidwell. This binder comprises 
numerous memories that Carolyn had while 
she served as the centerôs director for many 
years. The binder begins with Carolynôs 
recollection of Ephraim City dating as far 
back as the 1930ôs! She shares where 
different stores, businesses, activities, 
events, and groups were located all 
throughout Ephraim. After reading about 
eight pages of rich Ephraim history, Carolyn 
begins discussing the history of the senior 
center in specifics. She shares many stories 
about the center. Carolyn also talked about 

 how the senior center was operated, all of the 
different activities that were done, and the 
different services that were provided to 
benefit the lives of many seniors in the area. 

We would like to thank Carolyn for her time 
serving as the director of the Ephraim Senior 
Citizens Center and for the efforts she put in 
to make sure our seniors have a place to 
convene. We would also like to thank her for 
preserving history with the creation of this 
binder. Ephraim City will work to get all that 
is in this binder online and available for 
everyone to read and learn a little more about 
Ephraimôs history. 

As for what is currently happening at the 
senior center, below is a schedule: 

Senior Center News 

SoðWhat does this all mean? Bottom line is that 
power rates have to go up to make up for the shortfall 
between cost and revenue. This is not something that 
we as City Council and Mayor take lightly. The city, as 
a whole (you and I), has to make some hard decisions 
on how to keep the budget from going ñin the holeò 
any further. Inevitably, power rates have to go up. As 
of today, February 25th, it looks like rates will go up 
by 2.5 cents per KWH. That is a big increase for 
citizens of Ephraim, but it does not look like the power 
shortage will change much this year. Although the 
shortage doesnôt seem to be coming to an end, the 2.5 
cent increase should be able to stabilize our budget. 

The city power department is looking into many 
options to help off-set the shortage. Solar power and 
small hydro units that could be used instead of pressure 
reducing stations on the water lines may be an option. 
Additional hydro units in the canyon may be added. 
Ephraim has already subscribed to the carbon free 
(nuclear) power generating plant near Arco, Idaho. 
This project should begin delivering power to us in 
2030. An update will follow in the next couple of 
months. 

Lloyd Stevens 

 

Vinyasa Yoga Class: Every Monday from 6:00- 
7:00 PM; $5,00 per class 

Bingo: Every Tuesday from 1:30- 3:00 PM; 
FREE 

High Fitness Class: Every Wednesday from 
8:30- 9:30 AM; $5.00 per class 

Meditation Class: Every Wednesday from 8:00- 
9:00 PM; $5.00 per class 

Gentle Yoga Class: Every Friday from 8:00- 
9:00 AM; $5.00 per class 

Stitchinô Sisters Quilting Group: Every 2nd 
Wednesday from 6:30- 9:00 PM; FREE 

 

Congratulations to our Rec 
Director, Michael Patton, 
for being featured in the 
February issue of Parks & 
Recreation (The official 
publication of the National 
Recreation and Park Asso-
ciation). He was included in 
the issue titled ñUnder 30, 
The Young Professionals 
Thriving in 2023. We are so 
fortunate to have him work-
ing for our community and 
for the benefit of Ephraim 
residents. 

Ephraim Recreation 



MARCH 2023 

Events 

March 1 / 6pm 

In celebration of Womenôs History 
Month, join us for an evening with 
Heather Belnap and Emily Larsen. 
They will share insights from their 
research about women artists in Utah 
circa 1880-1950, drawing connections 
to figures and trends in Utahôs 
contemporary art scene, followed by a 
discussion and an open dialogue with 
the audience.  

This event is free and open to the 
public.  

March 31 ï April 28 

Local textile artist Jane Roberts 
DeGroff will be teaching a hands-
on shibori workshop series 
primarily serving adults age 55+. 
Participants must register in 
advance as space is limited. 
Workshop spots will be filled on a first 
come, first served basis.  

For more information see our website: 
GranaryArts.org/Events/Creative-
Aging-Jane-DeGroff 

 

Workshop Wednesday Schedule / 
3:30-4:30pm 

Join us Wednesdays at 3:30pm upstairs 
in the Ephraim Co-op for a free kidsô art 
activity.  
 

03/01: Sea Horse Mosaic 

03/08: Mezen Patterns on Wood  

03/15: Sculpting Animals with Clay  

03/22: Watercolor Birds  

03/29: Woven Baskets 
 

Free Virtual Workshop Kits can be 
picked up at Granary Arts, available on 
a first come, first served basis. Our 

virtual art tutorials are on our website at 
GranaryArts.org/Education-Workshops 

 
Virtual Kits Available: 
Nature Sun Prints, 
Nature Stamped Terra 
Cotta Pots (pick up free 
art kit anytime Wed-Sat 
11am-5pm) 

Exhibitions on view 
February 8 ï May 5, 
2023 

John Sproul / Walking 
The Dark 

Jiyoun Lee-Lodge / Waterman: Coloring the 
Stranger 

Reza Safavi / Thomas Grocery and Pump 

86 North Main, Ephraim / W-S 11am - 5pm / 
435.283.3456 / Parking behind Ephraim Co-op 

Every Occasion Rentals 
and Events is coming to 
Ephraim March 2023!   

Debi James of Mount 
Pleasant and Amanda Hansen of Ephraim, 
along with their families, have been 
working tirelessly to make a dream come 
true. It started with the purchase of  A 
Thousand Dresses!  

This modern dress and costume shop will 
be moving into the old Rustic Sage 
location in the strip mall by Dollar Tree. 
They will have something for every one 
and every occasion!  

Our services start with prom, pageant, 
quinceanera, and other long and short 
formal gown rentals for any formal 
occasion.  We also do costume rentals 
for festivals, cos play, renaissance fairs, 
Halloween, or any dress up occasion!  
Workshops will be hosted  to help with 
all your special occasions featuring local 
makeup artists, hair experts, pageant 
directors, nail artists, costuming experts, 

face painters, photographers, florists 
and more!  

Soon you can book small private events 
at the shop online 
at everyoccasionephraim.com. Events 
include table parties such as princess 
tea parties, pirate parties, birthday 
parties, murder mystery nights and 
more. Girls night out events, photo 
shoots, Mom and Me nights, and 
other fun occasions for everyone 
will be available. You can also 

purchase ôWhite Gownsó for weddings, 
baptisms and blessings, and mothers of 
the bride can also find something in the 
shop. Along with rentals and events 
they will be offering a dry cleaning 
service and some consignment items 
for purchase. You can also donate 
dresses for a discount on rentals or 
events at the shop. Contact the shop at 
435-314-
5827  everyoccasionrentalsandevents@
gmail.com    Find them on Facebook 
Every Occasion Rentals & Events or 
Instagram @everyoccasionephraim 
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Over the past few years, we have become 
especially aware of the great work done by what 
we call our first responders. Daily, I get to see the 
great efforts expended by our Ephraim City Police 
and Fire Departments, and the sacrifices they make 
for our benefit. Working in the City building, I see 
the ambulance crew leave, on the way to hopefully 
save a life. I am grateful for our local medical 
professionals and teaching staff, who also work 
long, hard hours, along with so many others.  
 
I would like to also pay special attention to those 
whom I lovingly call, ñthe last responders.ò They 
are the unsung heroes who work tirelessly for the 
benefit of our community, but without much 
fanfare or recognition. In fact, most of us hope to 
never think about them at all. They are our local 
morticians and cemetery workers. 
 
When I worked for the Ephraim City Cemetery 
Department, I was able to witness first-hand, the 
truly amazing people who work for our local 
mortuaries. No matter what tragedy they must deal 
with, no matter how much grief they have 
witnessed, no matter how many days they have 
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